CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 13 MAY 2004 AT 12 NOON

PRESENT:
Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Bain, Mrs Bradley, Jefferson and Stothard.

CROS.53/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Joscelyne and J Mallinson.

CROS.54/04
AGENDA
RESOLVED – That Agenda item A.7 (Carlisle City Council – Priorities for the Future) be considered prior to item A.6 (Corporate/Performance Plan).

CROS.55/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

CROS.56/04
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 19 February and 1 April 2004 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the special meeting held on 20 April 2004 were noted.

CROS.57/04
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.58/04
WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny work programme for 2003/04, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee, and explained the current status of the various items.

A Member expressed concern that the final report on the Best Value Review of Risk and Safety Management was not yet forthcoming, which position he considered to be unacceptable.

Mr Mallinson commented on the position as he understood it, namely that the Head of Commercial and Technical Services had been the lead Officer for the Review but had not completed it due to a number of competing priorities.  Consequently as previously reported to the Committee it had recently been agreed that the work would be handed over to the Executive Director and this would take place shortly.

Members expressed strongly their disappointment that the final report had not yet been submitted and requested that the situation be remedied as a matter of urgency.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the Executive Director be requested to submit to this Committee, as soon as possible, the final report on the Best Value Review of Risk and Safety Management.

CROS.59/04
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.24/04 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive decisions for the period 1 May 2004 to 31 August 2004.

Mr Mallinson then explained the current status of each item.

Referring the KD.073/03 -  Best Value Review of Risk Management - a Member queried whether it would be possible to include that on the Agenda for the special meeting of the Committee on 25 May 2004.

Mr Mallinson advised that the Agenda would be despatched the next day and it was unlikely that the necessary report would be forthcoming in time for that deadline.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.60/04
REFERENCES  FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

(a)  Audit Plan – Value for Money Studies

Minute EX.087/04 of the Executive meeting on 26 April 2004 was submitted in response to this Committee’s invitation to the Executive to put forward requests for inclusion in the Value for Money Studies to be undertaken as part of the Audit Plan for 2004/05 (Minute CROS.48/04 refers). 

The Executive had noted the prioritised studies and agreed that the study into Trading and Charging should take first priority in 2004/05.  They further requested that a study into value for money from in‑house contracts undertaken by the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit be added to the list for future prioritisation.

Members were of the view that the study into in‑house contracts must also include external contracts and could be added to the list of prioritised studies at no. 7.

A Member further stated that the issue of Quality Assurance was wide ranging and any study should encompass the whole authority.

RESOLVED – That the study into value for money from in‑house contracts proposed by the Executive be agreed, subject to the proviso that it also include external contracts, and be prioritised at no. 7 on the list of studies to be undertaken as part of the Audit Plan for 2004/05.

(b) Rural Proofing
The Executive had on 26 April 2004 considered a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee (COS.54/04 refers) endorsing the need to implement rural proofing and seeking the Executive’s comments on the implementation of rural proofing, in particular their response to the Rural White Paper.

That Committee was of the opinion that the Council’s Corporate Plan and priorities should incorporate rural proofing guidelines.

In response the Executive had indicated that they were aware of rural proofing and supported the use of rural proofing guidelines.  They further requested all Overview and Scrutiny Committees to incorporate rural proofing (Minute EX.090/04 refers).

A Member believed it to be insulting that the Executive felt the need to remind Members of that issue.

RESOLVED – That this Committee supports the principle of rural and urban proofing. 

CROS.61/04
CORPORATE JOINT CONSULTATIVE MEETING

There was submitted the Minutes of the Carlisle City Council/Trades Union Bi‑Monthly Corporate Joint Consultative meeting held on 14 April 2004.

In response to a Member’s question, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that a progress report on the Customer Contact Centre should be submitted to the July 2004 meeting of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

CROS.62/04
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL – PRIORITIES FOR THE FUTURE

The Executive had on 26 April 2004 (Minute Reference EX.078/04 refers) forwarded report CE.12/04 on Carlisle City Council - Priorities for the Future to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.  

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented the report, summarising the outcome of recent work to establish priorities for the future.  These priorities were intended to give clearly direction to the organisation and to comply with the recommendations of the comprehensive performance assessment (CPA) inspection report.

Ms Hook drew Members’ attention to page 12 of the report where the Corporate Management Team had considered all the information and, in order to give greater focus, had proposed that the following aims be recommended as the priorities for the next three years:

· Develop Carlisle’s regional status

· Develop Carlisle’s infrastructure

· In partnership, alleviate deprivation and social exclusion

· Achieve excellence in core Council services

Ms Hook then requested the Committee’s observations, in particular their feedback on the four proposed priorities for the next three years.  She advised that the acceptance of these priorities would inevitably mean that they may impact on other areas and Members were asked to bear this in mind when considering the priorities.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised a number of issues:

1. Page 9 – Aim: Increase community engagement and access to local services – there was no mention of youth or diversity which had been one of the major CPA criticisms of the Council.

In response, Ms Hook advised that that issue had been considered under the aim of “reduce crime and the fear of crime”, but that could be amended if Members so wished, which course of action was agreed.

2. Page 9 – Aim: Increase community engagement and access to local services – the word “perception” should in fact read “percentage”, i.e. to read “increase the percentage of local people ……”.

3. Page 11 – Aim:  In partnership, alleviate deprivation and social exclusion – Members welcomed the commitment to increase £ delivered via area forums annually, which was in line with the feelings previously expressed by this Committee.

4. Page 11 – Aim: Ensure the provision of suitable housing – did not include the need to ensure that an appropriate mix of tenure/affordable housing was provided.

5. Page 11 – Aim: Provide support and housing to people who are, or are potentially, homeless and/or vulnerable – a Member was unhappy with the action “To avoid use of bed and breakfast accommodation except in emergency cases”, perceiving that to be a weakening of the Council’s stance.  Members requested that the wording be amended to be more positive.

6. Also, the wording of the action to “Undertake a fundamental review of the Council’s Homelessness stock provision by 2005”  was unclear and should be modified to more clearly state the Council’s intention.

7. Page 12 – Aim:  Provide sound Council management – the wording of the action to “identify 2% efficiency savings year on year and reinvest in priority areas” be amended to read “year on year where practicable in line with Council policy and reinvest in priority areas.

Ms Hook cautioned that if exceptions were included, then problems would arise in future.

A Member undertook to respond more fully on her particular concerns to Ms Hook at a later date.

Members accepted the proposed aims which had been recommended as the priorities for the next three years, subject to the assurance that they were not listed in any particular order of priority.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive.

CROS.63/04
CORPORATE/PERFORMANCE PLAN

The Executive had on 26 April 2004 (Minute Reference EX.077/04 refers) forwarded the draft Corporate/Performance Plan to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.  

There was submitted report SP.19/04 enclosing the draft Corporate/Performance Plan.  The Council’s statutory requirements for this year’s Performance Plan had been incorporated into the draft Corporate Plan.

Ms Williams, Policy and Performance Officer, presented the Plan and sought the Committee’s observations which would be reported back to a special meeting of the Executive on 24 May 2004.

A Member indicated that she would forward her comments in writing the following week, which course of action was agreeable to the Head of Strategic  and Performance Services.

Members then commented as follows on the report:

1. Page 7 – Aim: - Provide sound Council management – A Member questioned the action to “identify 2% efficiency savings year on year and reinvest in priority areas”.

Ms Hook undertook to check that point out.

2. Page 7 - Aim: Strengthen performance management – it was important for Members to be involved in a straight forward manner, rather than simply through the consideration of Committee reports.  Also a number of performance indicators were not of relevance.

3. Members welcomed the commitment to the adoption of an area based working approach, working collaboratively with the Cumbria County Council Neighbourhood Forums and continuing to support the Parish Councils in rural areas.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee, as outlined above, be forwarded to the Executive.

CROS.64/04
JOINT CARLISE AND EDEN COMMUNITY STRATEGY

The Executive had on 5 April 2004 (Minute Reference EX.076/04 refers) forwarded a report on the re-drafted joint Carlisle and Eden Community Strategy to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented report SP.11/04 enclosing the re-drafted Joint Strategy.  The draft Strategy had been revised to have a greater focus on high level strategic issues facing both Carlisle and Eden.  There was also no longer a joint Carlisle/Eden Action Plan, but rather two area based action plans which would be developed by each of the Authorities and the partners once the Strategy was finalised.  The Committee’s observations on the revised Strategy were requested.  

In considering the matter, Members raised the following issues:

1. Serious concern that the City Council had not had sight of the Constitution of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) and that Overview and Scrutiny had not been consulted on it.

In response, Ms Hook advised that the LSP Constitution had been agreed in January despite Carlisle’s concerns.  The City Council’s Solicitors had subsequently made amendments which would be considered at a meeting of the LSP the following week, and which would give a clear indication that Carlisle would decide upon its objectives, rather than the LSP. 

2. Referring to page 3 of the Strategy – the introduction by the Chair – a Member queried whether the term “Chair” referred to the Chair of the LSP and, if so, concern that the Chair of the LSP apparently resided outwith Carlisle and Eden districts.

Ms Hook confirmed that she understood that to be the case.

3. Serious concern in that the LSP was not a democratically elected body, their Chair lived outside of the area and the perception existed that they were “high jacking” the finances and functions of this Council.  Numerous examples of that latter point were evidenced e.g. page 11, paragraph 3 – “The LSP partners will make the best use of the planning controls and lobby appropriate bodies to maximise housing availability ……” – development control was a District Council function and not one for the LSP.

In response, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive indicated that it was important to have the City Council’s view on whether the LSP’s Constitution was acceptable or not.  To that end he would like to see the document come forward to this Council, at which time it could go through the formal Overview and Scrutiny process.  

Mr Stybelski added that it was good practice to have an independent Chair, that the Chair was elected by the partnership itself and the rules surrounding that appointment were a matter for that body.   He further gave Members an assurance that there was nothing untoward about the relationship between the City Council and the LSP.  There was a need to check the wording of the Strategy to ensure that it did not give the perception that the partnership was assuming the powers of a local authority and clarify that the views expressed were those of the partnership, rather than the City Council.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the concerns of the Committee, as outlined above, be forwarded to the Executive.

(2) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to arrange for the Constitution of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership to come forward for consideration by the City Council through Overview and Scrutiny.

CROS.65/04
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report OS.03/04 being the draft Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 2003/04.  The report summarised the progress of Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the year 2003/04, highlighting work that had been done during that period.  Details of the improvements agreed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop held on 26 January 2004 were provided.  A new section had also been added to the report, which attempted to measure the impact of Overview and Scrutiny by showing how the Executive had responded to specific references from Overview and Scrutiny. 

The report would be submitted to each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and finally to the City Council.

Members commented that Overview and Scrutiny was a learning process, but good progress was being made and things were moving in the right direction.


Members wished to place on record their appreciation of the considerable amount of work undertaken by the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, together with staff of the Committee Services Section.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 be supported.

CROS.66/04
BROADBAND FOR MEMBERS

The IT Infrastructure and Networking Manager presented report CIS.01/05 concerning the provision of a home broadband service to Members.

Mr Scott outlined the service currently provided to Members. He advised that at present Members were entitled to receive from the Council facilities for home computing.  As part of that provision connection to an Internet service was provided.  That was delivered through a dial‑up modem to the Council’s network service, providing a secure gateway to the Internet, anti‑virus, anti‑spam and general protection against inappropriate use.

Until now the above had proved adequate for most purposes.  However, over time the connection speed had started to become limiting as on‑line services required and assumed users had access to broadband, which was the norm for increasing numbers of users.   Where the service was physically possible, with its faster connection rate and always on capability, it was becoming the service of first choice.

Mr Scott outlined the steps necessary to upgrade Members to such a service, in particular, the fact that subscriber broadband services cost more than subscriber dial up services.  Members’ allowances covered the cost for a dial up service and would have to be upgraded to cover the additional cost

In conclusion, therefore, upgrading Members to a broadband service would require a complete upgrade of the Council’s dial up system and would need to form part of a fully worked budget bid for the coming year.

In considering the matter, a Member stated that there were problems with the current system, particularly the downloading of documentation.  He believed that a country-wide broadband service may soon be available and that costs may come down.

Another Member suggested that the Executive, through the relevant Portfolio Holder, be requested to review the matter and respond to this Committee in early course.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that if the Council could not communicate effectively with its Members then that was a matter of serious concern.  He suggested that a pilot should be commenced immediately to establish the issues surrounding and costs of providing a broadband service to Members, in order that a budget bid may be put forward.  

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services added that it could also be a way of enhancing Member support.

RESOLVED – That this Committee requested the Executive, via the relevant Portfolio Holder, to investigate as a matter of urgency the issues surrounding the provision of a home broadband service to Members and report back to an early meeting of the Committee.

The meeting adjourned at 1.30 pm and reconvened at 2.00 pm.

CROS.67/04
EMPLOYEES WITH A DISABILITY/FROM AN ETHNIC MINORITY – PROGRESS REPORT AGAINST ACTION PLAN

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented report ME.7/04 updating Members on progress against the Action Plan produced to assist the Council in addressing poor performance in BVPI 16 (percentage of employees with a disability) and BVPI 17 (percentage of employees from an ethnic minority background).

Details of the respective targets and performance achieved were provided, in addition to which the Action Plan had been updated to include progress achieved.

Mr Williams then responded to various Members’ questions.

A Member drew attention to BV16b – the percentage of economically active disabled people in the district, querying the apparent gap between the Audit Commission figure of 14.4% and the figures detailed at table 1 of the report.

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services advised that the Council’s in‑house statistics should show that its employees were an appropriate reflection of the community at large.  Clearly a range of disabilities could be taken into account.  

The Member then requested that the matter be investigated further and Mr Williams undertook to action the same and provide an explanation to the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the Head of Member Support and Employee Services report further on the issue raised above to a future meeting of the Committee. 

CROS.68/04
FUNDING MEMBERS’ TRAINING

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented report ME.8/04 proposing changes to the way in which the funding of Members’ training operated within the Council.

Mr Williams outlined the current arrangements, commenting that there were two aspects which required review, namely:

· Responsibility for decision making; and

· Accountability and control of the budgets.

The Executive had accepted a report from the Members’ Learning and Development Steering Group that these arrangements were confusing to, and little understood by Members, who had expressed discontent for various reasons.  The Executive had therefore suggested a number of changes.

The proposed new approach would involve the four current separate budgets (Member Training Budget, JMT, Non Standing Conferences and Standing Conferences) being consolidated into an aggregated budget known as the “Members Learning and Development Budget”, details of which were provided.

The Members’ Learning and Development Framework would need to be formally amended to accommodate the revised arrangements (as proposed at Appendix 1 to the report) and also that:

· The Steering Group should now comprise 7 Members, two from each Group along with the Portfolio Holder as Chairman;

· All Members to attend each meeting of that Group;

· Each Political Group to designate one of its Members to serve as a Member Learning Champion in order to promote the concept and value of Member Learning and development within their Group.  Clearly that person required to be one of the Political Group’s representatives on the Steering Group.

Mr Williams further advised that the current Member Training Budget had been utilised in 2003/04 to fund several ‘infrastructure’ research and consultation projects.  One of these projects into the roles that Members perform within the Authority, and associated knowledge and skills, had concluded its work on behalf of the Steering Group, the outcome being a set of Role Descriptors (detailed at Appendix 2 to the report) which would be utilised within the new Members’ Learning and Development Programme.

Members were requested to endorse the changes outlined.

A Member commented that he was unhappy with the proposal that the Steering Group should now comprise 7 Members, believing that increased membership would slow down the work of the Group.  

Mr Williams explained the thinking behind that suggestion, stating that the Portfolio Holder was not happy either.

Another Member indicated that she had no issue with the proposal but, if Members were unhappy, the matter should be referred back to the Executive for a decision under the Leader’s Scheme of Delegation.  It should then come back to this Committee.

The Committee agreed to endorse the proposals as detailed within the report, with the exception of the issue raised above.

RESOLVED – That the Leader be advised that this Committee endorses the proposals contained within report ME.8/04, subject to the Leader giving consideration to the proposed composition of the Steering Group and the outcome of such consideration being reported back to a future meeting of this Committee.

CROS.69/04
PEOPLE STRATEGY

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented report ME.10/04 detailing proposals for the drawing up of a People Strategy for the Council.

Mr Williams began by outlining the process for the adoption of a People Strategy which would seek to ensure that the Council’s people were recruited, organised, developed and motivated towards the successful achievement of the objectives articulated within its Corporate Plan for 2004-07.

The Council currently had numerous ‘personnel’ policies, procedures and guidance notes covering a myriad of situations related to the majority of people related matters.  However, the existence of policies alone did not provide an overall sense of direction for the ‘way we treat people’ and each other in Carlisle City Council.  That omission had been recognised by two external inspections last year – CPA and Investors in People.  

The Authority had, therefore, recognised the need for its personnel function to become a driver of change, shaper of culture and an enabler of improved performance and a Strategy to inform and validate that new role.  To that end a proposed People Strategy was appended to the report for consideration by Members.

Mr Williams and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive then responded to Members’ questions.

In considering the matter, a Member expressed concern at and was opposed to the use of the term “People” Strategy.  In response Mr Williams stressed the importance of the use of language in achieving ownership of the Strategy and undertook to look at that issue further, with a view to finding a way forward.

RESOLVED – That the Committee was concerned at the use of the term “People” and requested that further consideration be given to an alternative.

CROS.70/04 
PROCUREMENT STRATEGY


There was submitted report of the Corporate Working Group CE.11/04 concerning the Council’s draft Procurement Strategy which had been considered by the Executive on 26 April 2004 (Minute EX.080/04 refers) and referred to this Committee for formal scrutiny.

The Procurement and Project Co-ordination Officer outlined in some detail the content of the Procurement Strategy and sought Members’ comments thereon, prior to its return to the Executive on 19 July 2004.

Mr Wood then responded to a number of questions from Members.

In considering the matter Members raised the following issues:

1. Stressed the increasing importance of risk management for the Council.

Mr Wood responded by drawing attention to the guidance provided for Officers (Appendix D refers), commenting that where a procurement exercise was of high value/risk then it would not be possible to progress beyond a certain stage without the approval of the respective Executive Director.

2. A Member questioned the reference at paragraph 2.7 – currently 4.2% of all purchasing transactions were carried out electronically.

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services undertook to follow up on that point.  Mr Wood added that the figure was illustrative to demonstrate the low level of transactions.

3. Referring to Section 2 - paragraph 2.1 of the Strategy, a Member expressed the hope that the production of a “How to do Business with Carlisle City Council” guide  and a 3 year procurement prospectus would be forthcoming sooner rather than later.  It was important for that framework to be available at the outset.

In response, Mr Wood undertook to convey the need for urgency to the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive.

[The meeting ended at 2.55 pm]

